Minutes of Victoria Road Surgery Patient Group Meeting held on Monday 27 January 2025
Attendees 
Patient representatives: John Neeve (JN) Pat Rayner (PG), Robert Hempstead (RH), Janette Hawkes (JH), Carolyn Cooke (CC), Michelle Cully (MC)

Surgery representatives: Dr J Morrison (JM), Doug Riley (DAR), Angela Blowers (AB)

Apologies: Christopher Meades, Pat Smith

Matters arising:  None.

Friends and Family Test

AB explained that in December there were 43 responses including, Very Good responses = 33, Good responses = 7 and Poor responses = 3. At the monthly Business Meeting these comments are discussed to see if there any learning opportunities the surgery can take on.
A couple of comments have focussed on waiting times. JN asked whether a message could be put on the TV screens to notify patients when a clinician is running late. AB advised that when patients log into the arrivals screen, they are notified on whether a clinician is delayed. Whilst it is not possible to put messages on the TV screens as the material is pre-loaded, we will ask reception staff to keep patients informed if they become aware that the clinician is delayed.

Respiratory Syncytial virus (RSV) vaccine roll out.

Patients who attain the age of 75 are eligible for this vaccination up until their 80th birthday. DAR advised that we are doing very well in getting this cohort vaccinated. 

There are a total of 740 patients in this target group and so far 498 vaccines had been administered which is a take up rate of 65.7%. In addition, a further 101 patients had declined to have the vaccine so there are only around 140 patients for us to contact to see if they want to have the vaccination. 

The RSV vaccination will be an ongoing campaign as patients will be invited to have this one-off vaccination on attaining the age of 75. Pregnant women are also eligible for this vaccine, but this is being organised by the midwives.

Autumn covid vaccination results

So far 2066 patients aged over 65 had received the autumn covid vaccination which is a take up rate of 74%.

 532 patients in at risk categories had the vaccination which is a 32% take up. 

The current covid vaccination will cease on 31 January. We have been informed that there will be a Spring booster covid vaccination campaign from 1 April to 17 June for all patients aged over 75, patients in care homes and patients who are immunosuppressed.

Seasonal flu vaccination statistics

DAR commented that the three Saturday flu and covid vaccination clinics in October went very well. He thanked PPG and Lions club members for helping with the traffic management.

DAR advised that 2362 patients aged over 65 had so far had the flu vaccination – a take up rate of 82.4%. 

965 patients in the at-risk groups had received their vaccination – a take up of 49%. The seasonal flu vaccination campaign will run until the end of March.

RH asked if there was any local data to prove whether patients who had their vaccinations were less likely to be admitted to hospital for respiratory conditions. DAR will contact local ICB to see if this data exists.

Optimising respiratory vaccinations

DAR advised that there is a local incentive for local surgeries to contact patients and encourage them to take up various respiratory vaccinations which will hopefully keep patients well. Alongside RSV, Covid and seasonal flu vaccinations we have also been contacting patients eligible for the pneumococcal vaccination. In the past 12 months we have administered 377 pneumococcal vaccines.

New telephone system

This was installed on 17 December and is working well. DAR advised that up to 40 calls are held in a queue when patients call in at 8am each morning. Now patients have the option to request that the surgery call them back when it is their turn for their call to be answered.

DAR did advise that we have up to 10 members of staff answering calls at our peak time at 8am each morning so even if a patient is number 40 in the queue he was confident that within a few minutes the call would be answered.

DAR advised that the phone system allows the surgery to monitor the average queuing time for patients and can highlight the number of calls each member of staff answers.

All calls are recorded, and the new system is easier for staff to listen back to any call if necessary which often helps us resolve any patient concerns.

Report on other surgery matters

Winter pressure monies

DAR advised that last year we received some additional funding in the first quarter of 2024 which enabled us to employ some locum GP’s and improve the number of GP appointments available. Unfortunately, we have not received any funding this year, so these additional appointments are not available.

Staffing issues

DAR reported that one of our GP’s has been ill for a few weeks and we have had to employ a Locum GP to cover his work. In addition, we will be down to one GP registrar from February to August. We usually have 2 Registrar GPs with us.

Medical Students

We will be hosting two students from the Cambridge Medical School for 6 weeks from 17 February. We have been hosting these students for many years and it is a useful experience for the GPs of tomorrow.

 New Public Wi-Fi service

Various cabling and hubs have been set up throughout the surgery to enable a better wi-fi service for our patients whilst they are at the surgery. The new improved service should be in place within next 2 months.

Removal of old paper notes from surgery

DAR advised that all the old patient paper medical notes which every surgery had been obliged to store have now been moved off site. In future if the surgery needs to refer to these old notes then the offsite managers will provide copies of the notes for our information. Removing the old notes has freed up a lot of storage space and has removed a potential fire hazard.

One Stop Wellbeing event

This was held on 14 January at the Masonic Hall at the Avenues in Lowestoft. Our Health and Wellbeing Coach and Care Co-ordinator were the main organisers. The event was open to all patients in Lowestoft to catch up on outstanding vaccinations, have an NHS Health Check or meet various organisations to discuss health needs. Whilst patient turnout was good, DAR was interested to know whether PPG members had heard about the event. Although we had done our best to publicise it, Group members were unaware of the event, so we need to think again about how any future events are advertised to boost attendance. 

Retirement of Practice Manager

DAR advised that he will be retiring in April and leaving the surgery after being here for 25 years. DAR advised that Michelle Kears who has been an experienced local Practice Manager will be taking over in early April. JN on behalf of group thanked DAR for his service.

Any Other business – None

Date of next Meeting – DAR suggested that he liaise with MK on the next date, and he would inform the group of a suitable date in April.

Addendum:
AB spoke to Reception Managers concerning when Clinicians are delayed and how we can inform patients. There is no way that the team can know about all delays, but AB was informed that on the television screen there is a message stating: -
‘If you have waited for more than 30 minutes for your appointment, please do not hesitate to speak to reception to gain information on your remaining waiting time’.
It is appreciated by the reception staff if patients do speak to them as they are not always aware of the delays as they do other jobs between answering phone calls and online consultation communications. So please speak to the team if your wait has been over 30 mins.
